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The Enso String Quartet: Boson Mo, Violin; Melissa Reardon, Viola; Ken Hamao, 
Violin; Richard Belcher, Cello with Assisting Artist: Daniel Epstein, Piano 

THE ARTISTS 

Founded at Yale University in 1999, the Enso String Quartet has, in a decade and a 
half, risen to the front rank of string ensembles. Described by Strad magazine as 
“thrilling,” and praised by the Washington Post for its “glorious sonorities,” the 
Enso has won numerous awards, including top prizes at the Concert Artists Guild 
competition and the Banff International String Quartet Competition. In addition to 
its busy touring and teaching schedule, the New York-based quartet has made a number
of critically acclaimed recordings for the Naxos label, including a Grammynominated 
album featuring works by Alberto Ginastera. 

The Enso’s members were drawn to the string quartet repertoire because of its 
richness and diversity. They perform a large range of musical works, from the 
classics of the string quartet literature to contemporary music, including works 
they have commissioned. The ensemble also performs many of its own transcriptions, 
including arrangements of 16th Century Renaissance music. World premiers include 
commissioned works by the esteemed New Zealand composer Dame Gillian Whitehead, and 
by the American composer Kurt Stallmann. The Enso also gave the world premiere of 
Joan Tower’s Piano Quintet, with the composer at the keyboard. 

In addition to their in-demand performances at concert halls around the world, the 
Enso and its individual members are sought after as instructors. The ensemble gives 
master classes for the next generation of professional musicians, but also works 
with enthusiastic amateurs, young and old, and with the autistic, in conjunction 
with the United Kingdom-based organization Music for Autism. The Enso has been 
awarded for its work with schoolchildren in Bridgeport, Connecticut and has been in 
residence at Rice University and Northern Illinois University. 

DANIEL EPSTEIN, PIANO 

A graduate of the Juilliard School, where he studied with Adele Marcus, Daniel 
Epstein was presented in his Carnegie Hall debut recital by the Concert Artists 
Guild and has won many awards and prizes, including the Kosciusczko Chopin Award, 
the National Arts Club Prize, and the Prix Alex de Vries in Paris. Epstein has 
appeared as guest soloist with major symphonies including those of Philadelphia, San
Francisco, Houston, Dallas, Detroit, and Rochester. He has given recitals at Lincoln
Center, Carnegie Hall, and the 92nd Street Y, as well as in major cities throughout 
the U.S., Europe, and Asia, complemented by master classes and intensive seminars 
for pianists. Recently, he has performed two tours to China for master classes in 
the cities of Shanghai, Beijing, and Xian; performances and teaching at Intituto 
Musicale Vaccaj in Tolentino, Italy; solo and duo concerts at the Festival of the 
Canary Islands; and performances of both Brahms piano concerti in New York. 

As the pianist and founding member of the famed Raphael Trio since 1975, Daniel 
Epstein has performed virtually the entire piano trio repertoire. He has 
collaborated with many renowned string quartets, including the Ying, American, 
Chiara, New Zealand, and Talich, as well as with the members of the Juilliard and 
Guarneri quartets and many other distinguished chamber musicians and soloists. 

Daniel Epstein is a member of the piano faculties of Manhattan School of Music and 
Rutgers University and is the cofounder and director of the Raphael Trio Chamber 
Music Workshop in Wilton, New Hampshire. 
�
THE PROGRAM 

SERENATA, OPUS 87 (1935) by Joaquín Turina (1882-1949) 
(This is the first performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

STRING QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 74 “HARP” (1809) by Ludwig Van Beethoven 
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(1770-1827) 
-Poco adagio; Allegro 
-Adagio, ma non troppo 
-Presto 
-Allegretto con Variazioni 
(This is the nineteenth performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

PIANO QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 47 (1842) by Robert Schumann (1810-1856) 
-Sostenuto assai – Allegro ma non troppo 
-Scherzo: Molto vivace – Trio I – Trio II 
-Andante cantabile 
-Finale: Vivace 
(This is the thirteenth performance of this work at Music Mountain) 

-FIRST HISTORIC ENCORE: Brahms String Quartet In A Minor, Opus 51 # 2, as performed 
by the Leontovitch String Quartet.  

-SECOND HISTORIC ENCORE: Finzi, Interlude for Oboe and String Quartet played by the 
Leontovitch String Quartet and Bert Lucarelli, oboe (partial) 

PROGRAM NOTES 

SERENATA, OPUS 87 by Joaquín Turina (1882-1949) 

Joaquín Turina was a Spanish composer who helped to promote the national character 
of 20th-century Spanish music. After studying in Seville and Madrid, Turina went in 
1905 to Paris, where he was a pupil of Moritz Moszkowski for piano and Vincent 
d’Indy for composition. Though he absorbed elements of the French style, he was 
inspired in Paris by Isaac Albéniz to write distinctively Spanish music. Turina has 
a pride of place at Music Mountain, as his Oracion del Torero was performed in the 
inaugural 1930 Season by the Gordon Quartet and has been played here numerous times 
since. This work, however, is receiving its Music Mountain debut today. (He also 
wrote an early string quartet, Op. 4, in D minor.) The Serenata is arguably more 
diffuse than the popular Oracion, but it is still full of bright Spanish 
colorations, and its thirteen brief, linked sections form a coherent and maginative 
whole. 

STRING QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 74 “HARP” (1809) by Ludwig van Beethoven 
(1770-1827) 

Beethoven completed the E Flat Major Quartet in the autumn of 1809, as well as the 
“Emperor” Concerto, during a stay at Baden near Vienna. Although the work does not 
push forward into new and unexplored regions like most of Beethoven’s previous 
quartets, it demonstrates a consolidation of previous accomplishments in quartet 
writing. 

The subtitle “Harp” was not Beethoven’s but was added later. It refers to the 
pizzacato accompaniment figures in the first movement, considered of minor musical 
importance, although quite probably shocking to listeners in the early 1800’s. The 
Quartet was given its first performance at the home of Beethoven’s patron and 
friend, Prince von Lobkowitz in the fall of 1809. It was published in 1810. 

The first performance of the E Flat Major Quartet at Music Mountain was on Sunday, 
September 10, 1933, by the Gordon String Quartet. 

PIANO QUARTET IN E FLAT MAJOR, OPUS 47 by Robert Schumann (1810-1856) 

1842 was the year of chamber music for Robert Schumann. In that year he composed 
three string quartets, the Piano Quintet and the Piano Quartet. The latter was not 
published until 1845 when it appeared with a dedication to Count Wielhorsky. 

The first movement begins with twelve introductory bars in a sort of question and 
answer format between piano and strings. This section returns as a link between the 
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exposition and development. The introduction is based on the first theme. The second
theme, in G Minor, follows an imitative approach using a descending arpeggio in its 
focus. 

A scherzo with two trios serves as the second movement. The second trio is typical 
Schumann with its off-beat emphasis. A romantic theme, played by the cello and 
accentuating the rise and fall of the interval of the seventh, imitates the slow 
movement. The middle section changes pace with a new tonality and syncopated rhythm.

The main theme of the finale is hinted at in the closing measures of the slow 
movement. After an imitative opening section, the cello presents a more melodic 
theme. The sonata form movement is extended by repeating the development between the
recapitulation and the coda. 

The Schumann Piano Quartet was first performed at Music Mountain on July 17, 1949 by
the Berkshire String Quartet and the great Russian-born American pianist, Ray Lev, 
who made a series of legendary recordings for the Concert Hall Society. 

The Music Mountain Chamber Music broadcasts are made possible 
through the generosity of Edward R. Hamilton Bookseller Company, Falls Village, CT 
For a free catalog of books on Music, Art, and 60 other subjects, write: Edward R. 
Hamilton Bookseller Company, P.O. Box 15, Falls Village, CT 06031. On the web at 
www.hamiltonbook.com.
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